MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

NOVEMBER 20, 2013, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

Current license count 38,115
Industry outreach

Supervision course to be revised
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)
PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Bob Johnston, AACAR

Bill Frost

Mark Feinroth, MAR


CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Marla S. Johnson, seconded by Robin L. Pirtle) To approve the minutes of the October 16, 2013 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Jeff Thaler, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of November 2013.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair, read the education report.  For the month of October 2013, PSI administered 598 salesperson and 48 broker exams, compared to 388 sales and 32 broker exams in October 2012.
2. Legislative – Marla S. Johnson, Legislative Chair, gave an update for informational purposes only.  The 2014 Session may bring property management legislation.  June 2014 would be a deadline for the Commission to send to the Secretary its proposal for property manager legislation for the 2015 Session.  The Commissioners are reviewing more property management complaints.  Brokers may not be aware that their affiliates are operating as property managers beyond the scope of the broker, so an article in the next newsletter is needed.   
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 38,115, of which 4,425 are brokers, 3,000 are associate brokers, 29,896 salespersons, 545 branch offices, 75 reciprocal brokers, 24 reciprocal associate brokers, and 149 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 2,129 are inactive.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance as of September 30, 2013 was $1,650,952.73; no claims paid out during the month of September.
3. Of the total number of individuals who tested in October, 319 completed passing and became eligible for licensure.  There have not been that many eligible candidates per month since May 2008.
4. Ms. Connelly is working with the Secretary’s Office to create video and YouTube public service announcements on supervision and agency topics.
5. Ms. Connelly outreach to the industry since last month:  Greater Baltimore Board of Realtor’s fair; sales meeting for Maryland agents at the broker’s office in DC; a sales meeting in Timonium; and a company’s recognition of its own agents with 25 years of affiliation.  Ms. Connelly also participated in an ARELLO finance committee meeting. 
6. Future travel includes an ARELLO Executive Committee meeting in December in Chicago, a broker/manager meeting in January at the Howard County Board, and as a panel member at the Inman News Real Estate Connect in New York City in January.  

7. A broker’s email asked about paying a “commission” to a lawyer who is the home buyer or representing a buyer client, or wants the price reduced instead of a commission. Ms. Trimble mentioned she also receives these kinds of calls and reviews with the caller the types of transaction or services the attorney is performing.  Commissions may be paid to lawyers but are not required; payments for referral business are prohibited.

8. Commissioners reviewed samples from a Maryland franchise of a national real estate brand.  The national organization is requiring its franchisees to follow its advertising requirements.  After discussion of the brand requirements, a few samples were selected as possibly not in violation of Maryland advertising laws and regulations.  Ms. Connelly will contact the Maryland broker to discuss which samples may be considered; however, a logo alone would not be sufficient.    

9. Arrangements continue in preparation for statewide meetings with brokers in the spring of 2014.  The locations will be community colleges in various counties.   Dates and details are still to be decided.
10. Business meetings for 2014 will be the third Wednesday of each month, except for the September 2014 business meeting.  That date is changed to Tuesday, September 23, 2014.
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
During the recent NAR Conference in San Francisco, Chairman D’Ambrosia attended the ARELLO-NAR meeting.  A large portion of time was spent on quiet and pocket listings and the challenges to states’ laws by the practices of marketing properties in social media, clubs, etc.
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

In follow up to the October business meeting, a data list was run on the number of affiliates per broker or branch office manager.  A few referral companies did have more than 200 affiliates, but all branch offices had less than 200.  Most branch offices had a manager assigned.  There does not appear to be any brokerage with more affiliates than can be properly supervised.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. The official outline for the MREC Required Supervision class can be taught in less than three hours.  The Education Committee, Executive Director and Assistant Director will meet to revise content to fulfill the three-hour requirement.
2. The agency sessions in pre-licensing classes for both salespersons and brokers are to be taught by an MREC-trained agency instructor only, so that these students are properly prepared to test and practice. MREC provides the list of trained instructors to pre-licensing and continuing education providers.
3. Complaints are received daily from the public about real estate transactions.  Written complaints are thoroughly reviewed by staff, Executive Director, and/or panels.  While some are unfounded, frivolous, or not relevant to the transaction, each receives a proper review and response.   
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:30 p.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, December 18, 2013.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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